



# SEP 2018

# POLICY BRIEF



## Summary

- In July 2018, the consulting firm Milliman reported that Medicaid expansion would cost taxpayers billions of dollars less than it originally predicted.
- Milliman has routinely underestimated how many people would enroll in Medicaid and how much the program would cost.
- Milliman's colossal miscalculations have saddled taxpayers with billions of dollars in additional Medicaid costs, diverted funding away from essential public services, and discouraged individuals from working their way out of poverty.

## Don't Buy the Hype: Medicaid Expansion Would Be a Disaster for Idaho

By Charlie Katebi & Lindsay Atkinson

## Introduction

On July 24, 2018, liberal activists announced they collected enough signatures to place Medicaid expansion on Idaho's November 2018 ballot. If voters approve this initiative, Idaho will expand the program to able-bodied adults that earn up to 138 percent of the federal poverty line.

Supporters of Medicaid expansion claim the program will generate millions of dollars in new revenue and save money, citing a recent report from the consulting firm Milliman. However, an earlier 2016 report from Milliman determined Medicaid expansion would cost Idaho almost \$3 billion more than its new estimates. The firm argues its 2018 estimates are more accurate because Medicaid expansion has cost other states less than previously thought, but this claim is completely without merit.

The best-available evidence shows Medicaid expansion has cost taxpayers far more than the predictions made by numerous analysts, including Milliman. In fact, states have enrolled nearly twice as many individuals as forecasters initially predicted. In response to these increasing costs, states have been forced to divert funding away from essential public services, including schools, law enforcement, and transportation.

<sup>© 2018</sup> The Heartland Institute and the Idaho Freedom Foundation. Nothing in this report should be construed as supporting or opposing any proposed or pending legislation, or as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heartland Institute or the Idaho Freedom Foundation.

The cost of Medicaid expansion has imposed crushing burdens on taxpayers and residents, and it often harms the program's newly eligible able-bodied recipients, because Medicaid's benefits phase out as an individual's income rises. That means the program incentivizes recipients to stay in poverty or even drop out of the labor force entirely. In 2019, it will cover 93 percent. In 2020 and beyond, the federal government's funding of Medicaid expansion levels off at 90 percent.

In response to this seemingly generous funding promise, 33 states and the District of Columbia expanded Medicaid, providing the rest of the country with important insights about the potential benefits and dangers of expansion.

At a time when Idaho's growing economy is generating increasingly more revenue and creating a record number of jobs, many of which provide employer-sponsored health insurance, lawmakers shouldn't squander these gains by gambling on Medicaid expansion.

At a time when Idaho's growing economy is generating increasingly more revenue and creating a record number of jobs, lawmakers shouldn't squander these gains by gambling on Medicaid expansion. The consulting firm Milliman claims expansion has cost significantly less than its analysts previously thought. In a July 2018 report to the Idaho Department of Health and Welfare, the firm estimated Medicaid expansion would enroll 22 percent fewer individuals and cost taxpay-

## Background

In 2010, President Barack Obama signed into law the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, better known as "Obamacare," as part of his administration's efforts to expand health insurance to lower-income Americans and those with pre-existing conditions. ACA offers to states generous financing to help them expand their Medicaid programs to able-bodied adults who earn less than 138 percent of the federal poverty line—which in 2018 is \$16,753 for an individual and \$34,638 for a family of four.

Under the provisions in the ACA, the federal government reimbursed 100 percent of the cost of Medicaid expansion from 2014 to 2016 and 95 percent in 2017. In 2018, the national government will pay for 94 percent of costs. ers 38 percent less than Milliman initially predicted. Milliman's latest study claims Medicaid would enroll only 91,000 individuals, with a net cost of \$4.8 billion over the next 10 years.<sup>1</sup> An earlier report by Milliman, published in 2016, projected expansion would enroll 117,644 Idahoans and have a net cost of \$7.7 billion in the expansion program's first decade.<sup>2</sup>

The Idaho Department of Health and Welfare claimed on its blog Milliman's new, lower estimates are more accurate than those appearing in its 2016 report because they incorporate data that show Medicaid expansion costs less than states initially thought.<sup>3</sup> However, this claim is not supported by the available data, which show Medicaid expansion costs billions more than analysts and government officials promised the public.

## **Obamacare's Exploding Costs**

In 2014, the Congressional Budget Office estimated Medicaid expansion would cost just \$42 billion in 2015,<sup>4</sup> but the real cost of Medicaid expansion in 2015 settled at \$68 billion, 62 percent higher than the initial estimate.<sup>5</sup> CBO now predicts Medicaid expansion will cost \$232 billion more over the next several years than it projected in 2014.<sup>6</sup>

## Milliman's Massive Medicaid Miscalculations

One analyst that repeatedly underestimates how much Medicaid expansion is going to cost states is Milliman. For years, the company has published fiscal analyses for states interested in expanding Medicaid, and it often has provided forecasts that show Medicaid expansion would cost relatively little. In some cases, Mil-

Some states have been hit particularly hard by erroneous Medicaid expansion estimates. For instance, when Illinois first expanded its Medicaid program in early 2014, then-Gov. Pat

Quinn said the program would only cost \$4.6 billion.<sup>7</sup> Yet by 2016, the state's Department of Health Care and Family Services reported Medicaid expansion expenses were more than double Quinn's estimates.<sup>8</sup>

A major driver of Medicaid's increasing expenditures is that millions more able-bodied people have signed up for Medicaid coverage than what policymakers predicted when the Affordable Care Act was passed into law. A 2016 report by the Foundation for Government Accountability discovered states that had expanded Medicaid had enrolled 110 percent more individuals than anticipated.<sup>9</sup>

When Idaho's neighbor Montana expanded Medicaid in 2015, it expected approximately 45,000 individuals would enroll by 2020, but by June 2018, 96,209 newly eligible residents had enrolled in Medicaid, 114 percent more than Montana's initial estimate.<sup>10,11</sup>

CBO NOW PREDICTS MEDICAID EXPANSION WILL COST \$232 BILLION MORE OVER THE NEXT SEVERAL YEARS THAN IT PROJECTED IN 2014. liman has even projected taxpayers would save money. Unfortunately, states that have expanded Medicaid based on these estimates have wound up paying hundreds of millions more than Milliman predict-

ed. Two states that mistakenly relied on Milliman's forecasts are Indiana and Iowa.

#### Indiana

In June 2014, Milliman released a report on behalf of the Indiana Family and Social Services Administration claiming Medicaid expansion would enroll just under 317,000 able-bodied adults within the program's first 11 months.<sup>12</sup> However, Medicaid's actual enrollment and costs quickly grew well beyond Milliman's estimates. Within its first 11 months, nearly 362,000 individuals, 14 percent more than expected, enrolled in the expansion program. As a result, the cost of Indiana's program exceeded Milliman's forecasts by \$285 million.<sup>13,14</sup>

Since then, costs have only continued to increase. The program's spending ballooned from \$8.7 billion in 2015 to \$11.2 billion in 2016, nearly a 30 percent increase. Medicaid now comprises a whopping 35 percent of Indiana's total budget.<sup>15,16</sup>

#### lowa

In 2012, Iowa approached Milliman seeking an actuarial forecast of the future cost of ex-

panding Medicaid in the state. Later that year, the firm projected 80,700 new individuals would enroll in the state's expansion program by 2014, at a cost of \$1.37 billion through 2020.<sup>17</sup> After seeing these estimates, then-Gov. Terry Branstad decided to ex-

ONCE STATES EXPAND MEDICAID AND SEE THE PROGRAM'S COSTS ESCALATE, LAWMAKERS ARE OFTEN REQUIRED TO SLASH CORE PUBLIC SERVICES TO KEEP THEIR BUDGETS BALANCED.

under the ACA in 2010, the total share of state budgets consumed by Medicaid has increased from 22 percent to 29 percent.<sup>21,22</sup> These rapidly increasing expenses have forced states to spend less on education, transportation, public safety, and other public services.<sup>23</sup>

Medicaid's growth can be especially harmful for students enrolled in a higher-education

program. A 2018 study published by the Harvard Kennedy School's *Education Next Journal* found that for every \$1 increase in public welfare spending, which is largely comprised of Medicaid, per-pupil higher-education funding decreases by \$2.44.

pand Medicaid to able-bodied adults.<sup>18</sup>

Six years later, it's clear Milliman dramatically underestimated how much Medicaid expansion would cost taxpayers. Data from the Iowa Department of Human Services reveal more than 121,000 new enrollees joined the program in 2014, 50 percent more than the firm's 2012 projections.<sup>19</sup> Iowa now expects Medicaid expansion will cost \$356 million more than Milliman estimated, about \$1.73 billion by 2020.<sup>20</sup>

## Medicaid Crowds Out State Priorities

Once states expand Medicaid and see the program's costs escalate, lawmakers are often required to slash core public services to keep their budgets balanced. Since states started significantly expanding their Medicaid programs The study's author concluded, "Medicaid has been the single biggest contributor to the decline in higher-education support at the state and local level."<sup>24</sup>

Partly thanks to Idaho's previous decisions to reject Medicaid expansion, the state can, relative to neighboring states that have expanded Medicaid, spend more of its budget on the education and transportation needs of its citizens. However, if voters and lawmakers decide to expand the program to able-bodied adults, Idaho will have significantly less funding to finance its priorities.

## Medicaid Expansion Punishes People for Leaving Poverty

In addition to the damage done to states' budgets, expanding Medicaid harms many of the able-bodied adults who enroll in the program. Because Medicaid's benefits phase out if an individual earns more than 138 percent of the federal poverty line, the program effectively discourages enrollees from working their way out of poverty. One report published by researchers at Texas A&M University estimates expanding Medicaid's eligibility to non-disabled adults reduces their likelihood of work-

ing by up to 10 percent and annual income by up to \$1,460.<sup>25</sup>

Due to these anti-work disincentives, about half of Medicaid's able-bodied recipients do not earn an income, according to the White House Council of Eco-

nomic Advisors.<sup>26</sup> In some states, the share of non-working Medicaid recipients is even higher. For example, in Montana, nearly 60 percent of able-bodied Medicaid enrollees are unemployed.<sup>27</sup> In Illinois, 70 percent of able-bodied Medicaid recipients do not work.<sup>28</sup>

Medicaid's perverse incentives would be disastrous for Idaho. The state's recent unprecedented economic growth has allowed more Idahoans than ever before to find good-paying jobs. The job market is so strong that many employers are unable to find the employees they need. If voters decide to expand Medicaid, the program could pull tens of thousands of hard-working Idahoans out of the labor force, dramatically increasing government dependency in the state and limiting economic growth.<sup>29</sup>

#### Conclusion

For several years, states have relied on estimates from consulting firms such as Milliman to forecast the cost of expanding Medicaid programs. Tragically, these firms have routinely underestimated expansion costs and the number of individuals that would enroll in Medicaid. When analysts such as Milli-

The best evidence shows Medicaid expansion will raise costs on taxpayers, starve public services of necessary funds, and push hard-working Idahoans out of the labor force. man underestimate how many individuals will sign up for Medicaid, they foist massive expenses on taxpayers and divert scarce resources away from important public priorities like educating students, paving roads, and providing public safety. Addition-

ally, Medicaid expansion incentivizes a huge number of able-bodied adults to work fewer hours or stop working altogether so that they can remain eligible for the program.

Supporters of Medicaid expansion argue a new study by Milliman proves expansion will save Idaho taxpayers money, but the best evidence shows Medicaid expansion will raise costs on taxpayers, starve public services of necessary funds, and push hard-working Idahoans out of the labor force. When it comes to Medicaid expansion, Idahoans shouldn't trust consulting firms such as Milliman.

## About the Authors

**Charles Katebi** is a state government relations manager at The Heartland Institute. As a state government relations manager, Katebi interacts with elected officials and staff, tracks legislation, and authors research reports and opinion articles, with a focus on health care and pension issues.

Prior to working for Heartland, Katebi served as a health care policy analyst at the Wyoming Liberty Group and interned at the American Action Forum, FreedomWorks, and the Reason Foundation, where he studied numerous issues, ranging from regulatory policy to pension reform. Katebi received his undergraduate degree in economics from the University of British Columbia in Canada.

**Lindsay Atkinson** is a policy analyst for the Idaho Freedom Foundation (IFF) and a recent graduate of Northwest Nazarene University, where she earned a bachelor's degree in international studies. In her role for IFF, Atkinson actively seeks to increase government accountability and improve voter decision-making. Before working in a full-time position with IFF, Atkinson participated in the Koch Internship Program.

© 2018 The Heartland Institute. Distributed by The Heartland Institute, a nonprofit and nonpartisan public policy research organization. Research director for this paper is Edward Hudgins, Ph.D. Executive editor is Justin Haskins. Publisher is Tim Huelskamp, Ph.D. Nothing in this report should be construed as supporting or opposing any proposed or pending legislation, or as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heartland Institute. Additional copies of this paper are available for \$5.95 from The Heartland Institute, phone 312/377-4000; fax 312/277-4122; email think@heartland.org; web http:// www.heartland.org.

### Notes

<sup>1</sup> Milliman, "Financial Impacts from Medicaid Expansion in Idaho," *Milliman Client Report*, July 19, 2018, p. 1, https://healthandwelfare.idaho.gov/Portals/0/AboutUs/FromTheNewsroom/Impact%20of%20 Medicaid%20Expansion%20for%20Idaho%2020180718%20-%20Final.pdf.

<sup>2</sup> The 2016 Milliman study used a Medicaid and private insurance blend to calculate the costs, known as option 3.5. However a November 7, 2014 Milliman report compared Medicaid expansion using three options, including managed Mediciad, a blend with private insurance, and just private insurance and concluded that all would cost more than \$7 billion, with a total difference of less than \$150 million among the three options. See Milliman, "Revised Financial Impact of the Patient Protection And Affordable Care Act On The Idaho Medicaid Budget," *Milliman Client Report*, November 14, 2014, pp. 5-6, https://www.heartland.org/\_template-assets/documents/publications/2014MillimanMed.pdf; Milliman, "2015 Financial Impact of the Medicaid Expansion on the Idaho Medicaid Budget Including State and County Cost Offsets," *Milliman Client Report*, January 8, 2016, p. 1, https://www.heartland.org/\_template-assets/documents/Milliman\_Impact\_of\_Medicaid\_Expansion\_on\_Idaho\_Budget.pdf.

<sup>3</sup> Idaho Department of Health and Welfare, "New report analyzes financial impact of potential Medicaid expansion under Idaho Prop. ballot initiative," July 30, 2018, https://dhwblog.com/2018/07/30/new-report-analyzes-financial-impact-of-potential-medicaid-expansion-under-idaho-ballot-initiative-link-faqs/#more-2739.

<sup>4</sup> Congressional Budget Office, *Updated Estimates of the Effects of the Insurance Coverage Provisions of the Affordable Care Act*, April 2014, February 2014, p. 124, https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/113th-congress-2013-2014/reports/45231-acaestimatesonecolumn.pdf.

<sup>5</sup> Brian Blase, *The Broken Promises of the Affordable Care Act*, Mercatus Center, October, 2016, p. 6, https://www.mercatus.org/system/files/blase-aca-promises-ep-v2.pdf.

<sup>6</sup> Brian Blase, *Evidence Is Mounting: The Affordable Care Act Has Worsened Medicaid's Structural Problems*, Mercatus Center, September, 2016, p. 6. https://www.mercatus.org/system/files/mercatus-blase-medicaid-structural-problems-v1.pdf.

<sup>7</sup> Illinois Department of Healthcare and Family Financing, *Medicaid Financing for the Uninsured: How The Revenues And Costs Are Computed*, March 2015, https://www.illinois.gov/hfs/SiteCollectionDocuments/ ACA\_Revenues\_CostsComputed.pdf.

<sup>8</sup> Jonathon Ingram, "Illinois Medicaid expansion costs are already double initial projections," Illinois Policy Institute, March 9, 2017, https://www.illinoispolicy.org/illinois-medicaid-expansion-costs-are-alreadydouble-initial-projections.

<sup>9</sup> Jonathan Ingram, *ObamaCare Expansion Enrollment Is Shattering Projections*, Foundation for Government Accountability, November 16, 2016, p. 2, https://thefga.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/ ObamaCare-Enrollment-is-Shattering-Projections-1.pdf.

<sup>10</sup> "Medicaid expansion could save Montana \$11.5 million in first 2 years," *The Missoulian*, July 19, 2015, https://missoulian.com/news/local/medicaid-expansion-could-save-montana-million-in-first-years/article\_a3bb0302-e6a2-504f-9053-d1019a19596c. html.

<sup>11</sup> "2018 Report to the Governor and Legislative Finance Committee," HELP Act Oversight Committee, August 2018, https://leg.mt.gov/content/Publications/fiscal/interim/Sept-2018/HELP%20Act%20 Oversight%20Committee%20Report%202018%20Final.pdf

<sup>12</sup> Milliman, "1115 Waiver- Healthy Indiana Plan Expansion Proposal," *Milliman Client Report*, June 23, 2014, p. 5, https://www.in.gov/fssa/hip/files/15-1115\_Waiver\_Expansion\_-\_2015.pdf.

<sup>13</sup> Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Total medical assistance expenditures VIII group break out report: Quarter ended 9/30/2015," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, updated 2017, https://www. medicaid.gov/medicaid/financing-and-reimbursement/downloads/cms-64-expenditures-viiigroup-breakout-jul-sep-2015.pdf.

<sup>14</sup> Foundation For Government Accountability, supra note 9, p. 9.

<sup>15</sup> National Association of State Budget Officers, "Examining Fiscal 2013-2015 State Spending," *State Expenditure Report*, 2015, p. 48, https://higherlogicdownload.s3.amazonaws.com/NASBO/9d2d2db1-c943-4f1b-b750-0fca152d64c2/UploadedImages/SER%20Archive/State%20Expenditure%20Report%20 (Fiscal%202013-2015)S.pdf.

<sup>16</sup> National Association of State Budget Officers, "Examining Fiscal 2015-2017 State Spending," *State Expenditure Report*, 2017, p. 48, https://higherlogicdownload.s3.amazonaws.com/NASBO/9d2d2db1-c943-4f1b-b750-0fca152d64c2/UploadedImages/SER%20Archive/State\_Expenditure\_Report\_\_\_\_\_\_Fiscal\_2015-2017\_-S.pdf.

<sup>17</sup> Milliman, "Financial Impact Review of the Affordable Care Act as Amended by H.R. 4782, the Reconciliation Act of 2010, and the Supreme Court of the United States June 29, 2012 Decision, on the Iowa Medicaid Budget Medicaid Expansion to 138% FPL," *Milliman Client Report*, December 12, 2012, p. 3, https://www.legis.iowa.gov/docs/publications/SD/16208.pdf.

<sup>18</sup> Juliet Eilperin, "Iowa's GOP governor expands Medicaid program Thursday," *The Washington Post*, December 12, 2013, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2013/12/12/iowas-gop-governor-expands-medicaid-program-thursday/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.cc83c179cc44.

<sup>19</sup> Iowa Department of Human Services, "1115 Demonstration Waiver October 1, 2014 – December 31, 2014," *Iowa Wellness Plan Quarterly Report*, January 30, 2014, https://dhs.iowa.gov/sites/default/files/ IowaWellnessPlanQuarterlyReport-4thQtr.pdf.

<sup>20</sup> Jonathan Ingram, A Budget Crisis In Three Parts: How Obamacare Is Bankrupting Taxpayers, Foundation for Government Accountability, February 1, 2018, p. 7, https://thefga.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/A-Budget-Crisis-In-Three-Parts-2-6-18.pdf.

<sup>21</sup> National Association of State Budget Officers, "Examining Fiscal 2009-2011 State Spending," 2010, p. 48, https://higherlogicdownload.s3.amazonaws.com/NASBO/9d2d2db1-c943-4f1b-b750-0fca152d64c2/ UploadedImages/SER%20Archive/2010%20State%20Expenditure%20Report.pdf.

<sup>22</sup> National Association of State Budget Officers, supra note 16, p. 49.

<sup>23</sup> Congressional Budget Office, supra note 4, p. 9.

<sup>24</sup> Douglas Webber, "Higher Ed, Lower Spending," *EducationNext*, Summer 2018, p. 56, https://www.educationnext.org/files/ednext\_xviii\_3\_webber.pdf.

<sup>25</sup> Laura Dague *et al.*, "The effect of public insurance coverage for childless adults on labor supply," National Bureau of Economic Research, May 2014, p. 2, http://www.nber.org/papers/w20111.

<sup>26</sup> White House Council of Economic Advisors, *Expanding Work Requirements in Non-Cash Welfare Programs*, July 2018, p. 2, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/Expanding-Work-Requirements-in-Non-Cash-Welfare-Programs.pdf.

<sup>27</sup> Victoria Eardley and Nic Horton, *Obamacare's Not Working: How Medicaid expansion is fostering Dependency*, Foundation for Government Accountability, p. 4, https://thefga.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/MedEx-Not-Working-FINAL.pdf.

<sup>28</sup> Laura Dague *et al.*, *supra* note 25.

<sup>29</sup> Sarah Chaney, "Why Pay in Idaho Is Rising at the Fastest Rate in the Nation," *The Wall Street Journal,* March 27, 2018, https://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2018/03/27/why-incomes-in-idaho-are-rising-at-the-fastest-rate-in-the-nation.

## **About The Heartland Institute**

The Heartland Institute is an independent national nonprofit research organization founded in Chicago in 1984. It is a tax-exempt charity under Section 501(c)(3).

The mission of The Heartland Institute is to discover, develop, and promote free-market solutions to social and economic problems. Three things make Heartland unique among free-market think tanks:

- We communicate with more national and state elected officials, more often, than any other think tank in the U.S. In 2017, we recorded nearly a million contacts with elected officials.
- We produce four monthly public policy newspapers *Budget & Tax News, Environment & Climate News, Health Care News,* and *School Reform News* which present free-market ideas as news rather than research or opinion.
- We promote the work of other free-market think tanks on our websites, in our newspapers, at our events, and through our extensive government relations and media relations efforts. No-body else does more to promote the work of other think tanks than we do.

In 2018, a telephone survey of 500 randomly selected state elected officials (no staff) found 78 percent of state legislators read at least one of our publications. Forty-five reported a Heartland publication "influenced my opinion or led to a change in public policy."

In 2017, we appeared in print and online, and on television or radio, nearly 4,700 times and our podcasts were downloaded 2.4 million times. Our Facebook page has more than 100,000 fans. Heartland uses Twitter to promote its events and free-market mission to more than 75,000 followers every day.

Heartland's annual budget of nearly \$6 million supports a full-time staff of 39. Approximately 500 academics and professional economists participate in our peer-review process, and more than 275 elected officials serve on our Legislative Forum. We are supported by the voluntary contributions of approximately 5,500 supporters. We do not accept government funding.

Heartland is rigorously nonpartisan, working closely with Democrats and Republicans alike to solve public policy problems. While our focus is on market-based solutions, 77 percent of state Democratic legislators said they read at least one Heartland publication "sometimes" or "always" and 33 percent said a Heartland publication influenced their opinions or led to a change in public policy.

For more information, please visit our website at www.heartland.org or call 312-377-4000.